
Notes of the meeting of the All Party Parliamentary Group for Highways, held in 
Dining Room B of the House of Commons on Tuesday 9th July 2019 

Present: 
Sir Christopher Chope OBE MP   Chairman 
Viscount Simon     Vice Chairman 
Earl Attlee  
Lord Brabazon of Tara    Treasurer 
Rt. Hon. Sir Greg Knight MP   Secretary 
Jack Brereton MP 
Steve Double MP 
 
Richard Hayes (IHE) 
Steve Webb (IHE) 
Brian Kent (AIA) 
Richard Green (AIA) 
David Giles (AIA) 
Malcolm Simms (AIA) 
Madeleine Hardman (James Reed PR) 
Simon van der Byl (MPA/secretariat for the Group) 
 
Introduction 
 
Presentation 
 
Brian Kent made his presentation, the basis of which was concern in the industry 
that one of the key planks for reducing the climate impact of asphalt – lowering its 
manufacturing and laying temperature, while retaining its integrity and durability – 
was being overlooked by those that specified and contracted the work to be done, 
even if they appreciated the benefits of such a temperature reduction!  This was 
down to a number of factors, including a minor specification barrier, a 
“conservative” approach to new ideas and a general lack of impetus to embrace 
this new technology. However, the product has been available – and, indeed, much 
used in other countries, not least the USA, where some 40% of asphalt materials 
are now low temperature (warm mix) asphalts – for more than five years and has 
been endorsed in principle by Highways England: but the problem has been that 
the specifications have not changed in line with the demand for the product and so 
has not been specified by local authorities and other contracting agents!  With 
such an emphasis now on the “Climate Emergency” and the dire need to reduce 
the carbon footprint, this attitude is unacceptable and BK asked the Group for its 
support to drive the HE and others to getting the necessary SHW and BSi standards 
amended to recognise this beneficial product as soon as possible. 
 
Some bullet points from Brian’s presentation are attached at appendix 1 and a link 
to a video which was produced in 2016 that he had wanted to present, but was 
unable to because of the late demand for AV equipment at the meeting, is below 
 
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=5N0yg382Als 
 
 
Discussion 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=5N0yg382Als


 
A very lively and useful discussion followed, which raised a number of key points 
and resulted in a couple of important actions: 

• There was a question about whether the lowering of the material 
temperature had any down sides and the answer was 'no' 

• As the material has been around for quite some time and the climate 
connotations also known for that time, but with the increasing 
demand for it to be a controlling factor in all our lives, why had this 
excellent contribution not been recognised? 

• There was a question about noise and whether this lower 
temperature mix would have an effect on noise reduction: the answer 
was “no” 

• The Transport Select Committee had recently held an enquiry into the 
state of roads and local roads in particular (the “Pothole Enquiry”) 
and published its report about a month ago: so why wasn’t this issue 
raised by the industry as part of that enquiry? 

• The main question was what to do about it and how best to raise the 
profile of the product and concern about the delay in its acceptability 
by the specifiers, from which a couple of actions ensued 

 
Actions 
 
Two main actions emerged from the discussion: 
 

• The industry needs to produce a report in the next couple of weeks 
(ideally) underlining the problem and proposing a solution 

• The Chairman, on behalf of the APPG, which endorsed the need for 
action now, would seek a meeting with the Minister before the 
summer recess to outline the concerns and the benefits of taking 
immediate action to redress the problem 

 
Supplementary information 
 
Another link is given below, which highlights the disparity in public understanding 
of the amount of the UK’s land space occupied by construction outcomes, including 
roads, and the reality. 
 
https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-42554635 

 
 
 
Simon van der Byl 
09 July 2019 
 

https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-42554635


 



 



 


